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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session with an early 
start time of 5:30 P.M. for special executive session that was advertised and held as a virtual 
meeting recorded for both audio and video at the Bainbridge Town Hall on May 26, 2020.  
Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. Jeffrey Markley, and Mrs. Kristina 
O’Brien and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman.  Mrs. O’Brien presided and called the 
meeting to order at 5:31 P.M.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1). 
   
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 5:31 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.   
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz was invited into the executive session at 5:31 P.M. and left at 
6:04 P.M. 

 
Chief Lou Ann Metz was invited into the executive session at 6:04 P.M. and left at 

6:32 P.M. 
 

Mr. James Stanek was invited into the executive session at 6:33 P.M. and left at 7:00 
P.M. 
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees, and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:05 P.M. and 
everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Tabled HB 310 discussion 
 
MINUTES 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ May 11, 2020 regular 
meeting and May 7, 2020 special meeting as written. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye. Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATION – Jennifer Moore, Kenston Community Education 
 
 Mrs. Jennifer Moore updated the trustees on the new policies due to the Covid-19 
pandemic.  Baseball registration is now open, and they have had a positive response.  She 
explained that they have made changes to comply with the government mandates 
concerning youth sports.  In addition, they will be adding programs as venues become 
available.  Currently, they are scheduling a few programs at the Gardiner Center. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
 No department reports were given verbally.  Written reports are available for the 
residents.  Verbal departmental reports will begin again in June. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request to Accept Donations 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to accept the following donations in 
accordance with ORC 505.10, and with extreme gratitude for the donation which will be 
used towards meals for the fire department employees. 
 

- $20.00 cash from Ronald Kimes 
- $25.00 gift card from the Zaranec family 
- $515.00 in gift cards from Fellowship Bible Church 

 
Resignation of Public Employee 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the resignation of Firefighter Michael Bair from 
the Bainbridge Township Fire Department effective May 11, 2020 with many thanks for his 
16 years of service. 
 

Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
  

Leave of Absence Request 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to allow a leave of absence for Firefighter Mark Menary 
from the fire department from May 26, 2020 through November 25, 2020 per the 
recommendation of the fire chief.  He may return earlier with the approval of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Grade Change Request – Lacivita 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the grade change for Ptl. Brandon Lacivita to 
a Grade C Patrolman at an annual salary of $64,753.66 effective the June 20, 2020 pay 
period per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 

Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Grade Change Request – Soeder 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the grade change for Ptl. Craig Soeder to a 
Grade A Patrolman at an annual salary of $77,277.14 effective the July 4, 2020 pay period 
per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 

Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Clean-up Days Reschedule 
 
 Clean-up Days have been rescheduled to June 8-13, 2020 from 8:00am to noon 
each day.  The shredding event will be June 13, 2020 from 8:00am to noon.  
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SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 

- 1999 Massey Ferguson 4235 tractor with boom attachment (S/N G25260/04932) 
- 2008 International 5-ton dump with plow and salt spreader 

(VIN #1HTWDAAR19J069078) 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete truck and tractor on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
  
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – RS-BAI-V-2020 
 
  Mr. Markley made a motion to award the bid for project RS-BAI-V-2020, The Asphalt 
Resurfacing of Various Roads, to Ronyak Paving, Inc. in the amount of $911,467.50 
pursuant to the recommendation of the county engineer and the service director.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Deed  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to grant cemetery deed #597 for two graves in the 
amount of $1,500.00 to Leslie Didriksen of 8651 Beacon Hill Drive, Chagrin Falls, OH  
44023. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a Deed for Restland Cemetery, Section 13E, Lot No. 110, 
Graves 3 and 4.   Mr. James Stanek and Chief Lou Ann Metz attested to their 
signatures. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Fireworks Discussion 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to cancel the 2020 July 4th Fireworks Celebration 
scheduled for July 2, 2020 due to the Covid-19 pandemic with the understanding that the 
township may lose part of the deposit to American Fireworks. The township may look at 
dates later in the year for the fireworks.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Resolution to Accept Donations for Playground 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve Resolution 05262020 - A allowing the 
acceptance of donations for use at the township parks for playground equipment in 
accordance with ORC Section 505.261. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Non-Profit of the Year Award 
 
 The trustees wanted to recognize and congratulate the Bainbridge Area Food for 
Friends and Mr. Rolly Lufkin for being awarded the Non-Profit of the Year from the Chagrin 
Valley Chamber of Commerce.   
 
Open Meeting Discussion 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to update by email the changes to the 
township’s policy regarding Covid-19.  There is no longer a policy requiring a quarantine for 
traveling between states. 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to reopen township meetings to the public in 
compliance with the governor’s social distancing orders and recommendations.  
 
Support Letter for City of Solon trail 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to send a letter of support to the US 
Department of Transportation in support of the Cleveland Metroparks’ BUILD grant 
application for funding for a Solon to Chagrin Falls Trail and South Chagrin Reservation 
Connector. 
 
GGP Nominations 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow Mrs. O’Brien as Chairperson of the Board to 
vote for the board members for the Geauga Growth Partnership. 
 
Post Office  
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to reach out to Auburn Township and the 
Board of Elections to pen a letter to U.S. Representative Dave Joyce regarding issues with 
the Chagrin Falls Post Office and ballots that were not counted due to inefficiencies with the 
post office.  In addition, the trustees would like to meet with Rep. Joyce regarding 
consolidating zip codes. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items 1 - 6) below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Paycor – Payroll Expenses - $6,045.00 (General) 
2. Craig Soeder – Summer Session Tuition - $4,060.49 (Police)  
3. Geauga County Engineer – 2020 Crack Sealing - $30,000.00 (Roads) 
4. JTI – 16’ split deck tilt trailer - $7,281.75 (Roads) 
5. Alfred E. Grzegorek – Psych Assessments - $4000.00 (Fire) 
6. Ronyak Paving, Inc. – RS-BAI-V-2020 - $911,467.50 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Singerman, Mills, Desberg, & Kuntz – Legal services - $9,601.50 (General) 
2. Geauga County ADP Board – IT Services Q4 - $4,560.32 (Police) 
3. Geauga County ADP Board – IT Services Q4 - $3,429.42 (Fire) 
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Checks Dated May 12, 2020 through May 26, 2020 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices May 12, 2020 through May 
26, 2020 of warrants #34576 through #34669 in the amount of $158,137.69. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 

1. Chagrin Valley chamber of Commerce – Greetings Postcard  
2. Geauga County Auditor – Budget Hearing scheduled for August 17, 2020 at 8:30am 
3. Planning Commission – Final Plat Bridgeway Estates – June 9, 2020 at 7:30 am 

 
LATE ADDITION 
 
 None. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 

 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 9:17  P.M. 
                                           
        
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 




























